
It was quite a shock
when Susan Mobbs
discovered that she had 

a rare cancer – clear cell
carcinoma of the vagina. 
The cancer is so rare that there
have only ever been 500 cases
reported world-wide.

"We were in Hervey Bay when some
unusual symptoms alerted me to the
fact that something was wrong," said
Susan. "So when a pap smear returned
a bad result, and I couldn’t get an
appointment with a gynaecologist,
we returned to Wagga Wagga. My
gynaecologist there conducted some
exploratory surgery and a CT scan,
and I was then referred to Professor
Hacker at the Royal Hospital 
for Women."

Professor Hacker’s surgery revealed that
Susan had a clear cell carcinoma of
the vagina, but there was a
complication. Susan and her husband,
Ken, wanted to have children, and
treatment for the cancer could
interfere with their intentions.

"We were referred to Dr Steigrad at
the IVF centre and he conducted tests
to establish that we were both fertile.
He explained the IVF process and the
cost. We were lucky that we only had
to wait a week to have hormone
treatment to produce some eggs, and
from these Dr Steigrad produced
three viable, frozen embryos."

During her surgery for the cancer,

Professor Hacker moved Susan’s
ovaries up so that the effects of the
radiation would be minimal.
Following the surgery, Susan has been
undergoing chemotherapy and
radiotherapy, but she says happily 
"I get to keep my hair!"

Susan’s employer at the College
where she teaches science, has been
very supportive and understanding,
and has told her to
take as much time as
she needs to get
better. Susan also
feels that the support
from her husband
has been the key in
helping her to get
through the shock 
of finding she 
had cancer.

"I just take one day
at a time. The nurses
and staff at the 
Royal have been so
lovely and caring. 
It all helps."

It will be a year
before Susan can
resume her soccer
playing and
bushwalking which
she used to enjoy,
but at least there 
is optimism for 
her chances of
having children.

Many clear cell vaginal cancers have
developed as a result of women
taking the hormone DES during their
pregnancy, but the reason for Susan’s
cancer is unknown. The GO Fund is
conducting research into
gynaecological cancer, but this type
of cancer is so rare that the GO Fund
is collaborating with other researchers
in America in trying to find answers.
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fertility-saving surgery
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"I support the GO Fund
and their research, and
encourage you to assist
this worthwhile cause."

Nicole Kidman

Susan Mobbs



On October 28, two
figures paddled away
from the shores of Manly

and headed north up the coast.
After months of planning, John
Worrell and his partner, Bev
Hadgraft, were finally leaving
on their around-NSW kayaking
and cycling trip to raise
awareness of, and funds for,
ovarian cancer research.

That same night they were back
home. "At our first lunch stop, I 
went to look in the back of the ute
and we’d forgotten half the stuff we
needed and brought heaps of stuff 
we didn’t so we had to go back and
repack," Bev explained. "John had
even forgotten to tie the double flat
water kayak to the roof rack."

It wasn’t the most auspicious start to
their 5,500 km trip which involved
kayaking up the coast to Tweed
Heads, paddling and cycling along
the route of the Darling, paddling 
up the Murray River (against the
current), hopping back on the bikes
to cover the Snowy Mountains and
then kayaking up the coast back to
Sydney from Tathra.

"Lots of people doubted we’d ever
finish," John admitted. "But we took
that attitude of just getting through
one day at a time. We told each other
it didn’t matter if we didn’t complete
it all so long as we started. Even if we
only got to Gosford, more people
would know about the work of the
GO Fund than knew about it before
we set off."

In the end, although Bev had a few
days of ground crewing, John
completed every paddle and pedal 
of the trip. 

Among the low spots were
coping with the outback 
in temperatures of up to 
47 degrees after 42 months
of drought, being bitten by
spiders, several narrow misses with
snakes, several rather worrying
encounters with sharks, and an
encounter with a herd of wild boars.

Both endured endless tumbles from
their kayaks - sometimes due to huge
surf which hurled them out of their
boats, into the ocean as they tried to
land, and sometimes due to less than
careful power boat owners whose

wake sent the more unstable 
flat-water kayaks over in the river.

John also managed to cop a bad fall
from his bike - just 25 km from the
end of his final cycling section.

But there were plenty of highlights,
too - in particular the people. The
couple’s story attracted heaps of well
wishers who offered money and
practical support, particularly when it
came to accommodation.

"We did sleep in a
wide variety of
places, to say the
least," Bev agreed.
"They ranged from a
night camping in a
scrubby field with
two dead cows, to an
amazing holiday
apartment right on
the marina at
Bateman’s Bay which
was donated for free.

"We had farmers
providing disused
shearers’ quarters
and even a fisherman

who offered a tow and a bed at his
home for the night."

The methods of raising money were
equally as diverse. One friend,
Clinton Tilley, raised $850 by cycling
through the Snowy Mountains with
John and Bev, dressed in women’s
underwear, while one of John’s rellos
told everyone she was donating all 

the money she’d have spent
on Christmas presents to 
the cause. 

Raising awareness fortunately
proved to be more
straightforward and, during
their 108-day journey, the
couple spoke to around 
30 newspapers and magazines
and 15 radio stations.

The endeavour finally ended
at sponsors Sydney Harbour
Kayaks at Sydney’s Spit
Bridge where a crowd of
friends and supporters turned
out to cheer the kayakers in. 

"It was a very emotional
moment," Bev said. "It had been
such a long long journey and

hard, both emotionally and
physically. It was amazing to see all
those people waiting on the shore."

That evening turned out to be no less
emotional as, for the first time in
weeks, the couple donned their best
gear to attend the GO Fund Cocktails
for Cancer party at Sydney’s Sofitel
Wentworth Hotel.

John’s kayak was being auctioned off
for the cause and he had hoped to
buy it himself - but was outbid by 
GO Fund Chairman, Steve Eckowitz.

After enduring so much in the kayak,
John was gutted. Not least because
the project had been conceived as a
tribute to his wife Suzie, who died of
ovarian cancer nearly three years ago,
aged 41.

However, no-one understood what
he’d been through better than Steve
who also lost his wife to the disease.
He told John: "I can’t take this kayak
away from you; it’s got the spirit of
Suzie in it." He handed it back on
condition John never sells it.

"It was the perfect ending to the trip,"
John, 43, said. 

They made it!!

An appreciative crowd greets John and Bev on their return

John and Bev are happy to be back 

John leaving on the first day



It took a lot of planning, but the work put in
by the volunteer fundraising committee paid
off, when the GO Fund and OvCa Australia

held their "Cocktails for Cancer" evening on February
12 at the Sofitel Wentworth Hotel in Sydney.

Over 200 people were welcomed to the party by the distinctive
voice of Maria Venuti AM who, along with her band, entertained
guests throughout the evening. Thanks to Maria and all who
donated their services and goods for the night, the party was a
resounding success and netted the GO Fund over $75,000.

During the evening, guests heard Lisa Tait from OvCa speak of
her mother's death from ovarian cancer and OvCa's efforts to
make women more aware of the disease. A video was then
played of a Channel 7 Sunrise Program interview of Professor
Neville Hacker, Director of the Gynaecological Cancer Centre at
the Royal Hospital for Women and the main drive behind the
GO Fund and its research program. Professor Hacker described
the problems that doctors have in diagnosing ovarian cancer
when there is no test for the disease.

Dr Philippa O’Brien, Team Leader for the GO Fund at the
Garvan Institute of Medical Research, spoke about how the
team is narrowing the search for markers for a blood test for
ovarian cancer. A video of the Garvan showed how the research
team is ideally situated at the Garvan which has state-of-the-art
equipment and staff.

Everyone was surprised when a kayak, donated by Sydney
Harbour Kayaks, was delivered to the front of the room. John
Worrell and Bev Hadgraft, who had kayaked and cycled around
New South Wales for the previous four months to raise awareness
of ovarian cancer and money for research, were the centre of
attention. John, whose wife died from ovarian cancer, spoke about
his experiences while a collection of photographs taken on the
trip, flashed up on the big screen.

John moved everybody by his speech. He recalled how, when
trying to combat huge waves kayaking up the coast of New
South Wales, a shark suddenly popped up in front of him.
"That’s what cancer is like," said John, "it jumps up out of
nowhere and frightens you and you have to work out how to
cope with it." John recounted that it is hard for men to grieve
when they lose their partner to such a horrible disease, but that
he felt he was doing something positive by going on the trip.

The kayak was the first item up for grabs, when auctioneer
extraordinaire, John Stevens from Richardson & Wrench, took to
the podium. John conducted a fast and furious auction of 30
items, which included dinners, Russ teddy bears, a P&O cruise,
an Emirates flight, and many other sporting and accommodation
items. Gai Waterhouse, who attended on the night, donated
"Sunday at the Stables with Gai". This was fought over by two
bidders and eventually went for $1,300.

People donated generously on the night, many of them having
experienced the loss of someone to ovarian cancer and
determined to help the GO Fund do something about it.
Despite the subject matter, the atmosphere on the night was
upbeat and positive. People left with their "goody" bags,
knowing that they had helped bring the GO Fund a step closer
to finding the answers.

The evening was made possible by some wonderful sponsors
which included The Sofitel Wentworth Hotel, Sydney Harbour
Kayaks, Emirates, P&O Cruises, Russ Australia, and Everest Capital.

Cocktail Party nets $75,000 
for the GO Fund

Jill Deering (CEO for SIDS 
and Kids), Dr John Gullotta

(Vice President of the AMA), 
Marie Ficarra (General

Manager of CYTYC)

Maria Venuti with George Comino

Dr Barry Wren

Bev Hadgraft and 
John Worrell in front 

of the kayak
Dr Phillippa O’Brien, 
Team Leader at 
the Garvan

Dr Colin Moore 
and wife Lyn

Maria Venuti



Research conducted by
Viola Heinzelmann-
Schwarz on ovarian

cancer has received high
acclaim internationally and has
earned Viola two Australian
awards as well.

Viola, who is almost at the
completion of her two years in
Australia, courtesy of a scholarship
from the Swiss National Foundation
(a government fund), has been
working nights and weekends to
complete her research.

Having obtained her medical degree
and become a gynaecologist, Viola’s
long term desire is to become a
gynaecological oncologist, but she
also loves to do research and that is
what brought her to Australia with
her new husband, Matthias.

"We married two days before we left
Zurich," says Viola, "so this has been
a two-year honeymoon." The
University Hospital where she was
working in Zurich encouraged Viola
to take up the challenge. "After I was
doing clinical work at the hospital
and spending nights and weekends

doing research, my
superior, Professor
Haller, who knows
Professor Hacker and the
research being
conducted at the
Garvan, suggested that
I come here.

"Professor Hacker is
well known and the
Garvan has a top
reputation. As my
senior consultant, Dr
Daniel Fink (see story
on opposite page), was
spending a year as a
Fellow with Professor
Hacker at the
Gynaecological Cancer
Centre, this was an
added incentive for me
to come."

The research which
Viola has just presented
to the AACR (American
Association of Cancer
Research) at a
conference in Orlando,
Florida, has been on
genes upregulated in all

sub-types of ovarian cancers. "There
are four sub-types of ovarian cancer:
serous, mucinous, endometrioid and
clear cell. We had previously
performed a microarray experiment
to discover which genes were turned
on and off in ovarian cancer. From
this, I worked on three
genes which were turned
on in the cancer. The
results have now been
published in Clinical
Cancer Research, a
highly ranked 
medical journal.

"The second project
involved examining
three genes related to
the mucinous sub-type.
This is important
because the commonly
used blood test, CA125,
does not detect this sub
type of ovarian cancer.
The third project is
investigating a gene
which shows great
potential as a prognostic
marker for patients with

ovarian cancer. The fourth project
involves analysing all the genes that
we have discovered are altered in
ovarian cancer, to see which ones are
most consistently altered in all of the
cancers. The statistical analysis is yet
to be done.

"Our research is at the highest
international level, but it is still a race
against time to discover a blood test
for the diagnosis of ovarian cancer. It
could be that this blood test requires
a combination of markers. We are
collaborating with all the best
laboratories around the world to
achieve these goals."

Viola is sometimes helped by her
husband, because of his expertise as a
physicist. "He can look at a set of
numbers and discover correlations
others don’t. His expertise on the
computer, especially in programming
databases, has been a big help to me."

During their time in Australia, Viola
and Matthias have made a lot of
friends and have travelled. While
Viola has been playing the violin
with the Woollahra Philharmonic
Orchestra, Matthias has completed
MBA study and has been checking
out the surfing. When they return to
Switzerland, Viola will go back to the
University Hospital in Zurich to
Professor Urs Haller, and from
September on to Professor Daniel
Fink, while her husband will go back
to a Swiss bank.

Honeymoon trip brings great
advancement to GO Fund Research



The Head of Gynecologic Oncology at the University
of Zurich, Switzerland, has just spent 12 months in
Australia, upgrading his technical skills and learning
how to build better relationships with patients.

The Gynaecological Cancer Centre at the Royal
Hospital for Women is world renowned for its way
of treating patients, including catering for their
psychological and palliative care needs. Professor
Neville Hacker, head of the Centre, is well known
in Europe and there is no shortage of
gynaecologists wanting to train with him.

Dr Daniel Fink is one of those doctors who seized
the opportunity to work with the Professor. "I have
learnt a lot since I was here. I was impressed with
the interdisciplinary care – a palliative medicine
specialist, a physician for internal medical
questions (something we don’t have in
Switzerland), a medical oncologist, a gynaecological
pathologist, radiation oncologists, and a weekly
discussion of all new cases. Patients here feel
they’re not a number because there is this building
of a relationship with them."

Dr Fink reiterates what many other gynaecologists
say when they come to the Centre. "The Swiss
health system is similar to Australia in that
everyone has access. But Gynaecologic Oncology is
more generalised in Switzerland whereas this
Centre is a specialised unit with a much better
focus on the patient."

While in Australia, he and his wife managed to
experience life in Sydney as well as see much of
the countryside. They were amazed at the vastness
of the country and
the diversity of 
the scenery.

On his return to
Switzerland, Dr Fink’s
intention is to
concentrate on
establishing a
specialist
gynaecological
oncology unit like the
one at the Royal. 
"I will bring a lot 
of ideas back to
Switzerland."

Patients in
Switzerland to
benefit from
Australian
example

Dr Daniel Fink MD MBA

Viola with the poster presented at the AACR
conference. Her awards in 2003 were from the
International Academy of Pathologists and the

Australian Society for Medical Research.

"I will put in for a grant from the Swiss National
Foundation to continue the research I did here on
ovarian cancer in collaboration with the Garvan.
Then we will have another big wedding in October!" 
she says with a giggle.

Clearly more Effective
The ThinPrep® Pap Test (or Liquid Based
Cytology) is available in 23 countries throughout
the world and has now replaced the Pap smear
in the United Kingdom as the standard of care.
Why? ThinPrep significantly increases the early
detection of abnormal cervical cells compared
with the Pap smear1.

For more information:
www.thinprep.com or ask your Doctor

1. Roberts et al, MJA; Nov.97.

Please visit our web site
www.gofund.org.au

Thank you to CYTYC for their 
sponsorship of this newsletter.



Rose Varga was 
on the register for
pap smears and

mammograms every two
years. Her grandmother
died of ovarian cancer at 
52 and her mother died 
of breast cancer at 44, so
Rose was very careful 
with her health.

"For years I complained to my GP about a little ‘nodule’ on
my left side and as the years went by, I felt it becoming a
‘rod’," she recalls. A couple of years ago, Rose changed to a
new GP and her regular pap smear was due around
Christmas time. After an examination, it was suggested that
Rose have an ultrasound. There was a cyst near the ovaries so
Rose was sent to a Gynaecologist.

At this stage, Rose was becoming bloated, constipated, and
found it difficult to eat. Her Gynaecologist ordered a
transvaginal ultrasound and referred her on to Professor Hacker.

Because of her increasing constipation, Professor Hacker
ordered a colonoscopy to exclude bowel cancer. When the
results came back clear, Rose underwent a major operation
and was told she had advanced ovarian cancer.

"I am 68 and thought that not feeling 100% was all part of
getting old, so I was not worried," said Rose. "It was a surprise
to find that despite all my efforts to have regular testing, I
still had ovarian cancer. I accepted it, but it was still quite 
a shock." 

Rose had always been active, working as a Chemist at the
University of New South Wales until a couple of years ago.
She and husband, Desmond, enjoy travelling, and they have
a large garden which Rose, up until now, has tended. Filling
the garden with plants and tending her glasshouse orchids
kept her busy.

Rose’s experience is an example of the problem of trying to
diagnose ovarian cancer when there is no definitive blood
test. In the same way that mammograms pick up the

majority of early
breast cancers,
and pap smears
will diagnose
precancerous
changes in the
cervix, the GO
Fund research is
looking for a test
for ovarian
cancer. If a blood
test can be found,
it would make it
possible for
women to be
screened for the
disease.

Ovarian Cancer
despite regular
checkups

A nice idea for those attending a funeral of a
friend or loved one, is to donate to the 
GO Fund in lieu of sending flowers. 
The GO Fund can supply donation envelopes
to the family which can be distributed before
the service or afterwards at a memorial dinner.
The GO Fund will then let the family know
when a memorial donation comes in (the
amount from each individual is not mentioned).

We would like to acknowledge 
donations in memory of:

Susan Sarkis
and

Valerie Maude
In both cases, family and work colleagues
organised for the distribution of the envelopes
and people gave generously. Thank you to the
family and friends of both ladies. Your
donations are keeping our research going 
and are giving hope to those affected by
gynaecological cancer.

Money for
research
instead of
flowers

Rose Varga

GO Fund
benefits from
Womens Forum

Soroptimist International of The 
Hills held a Womens Wellbeing 
Forum on April 3. 

Soroptimist International is a worldwide
organisation for women in management and the
professions working through service projects to raise
the status of women, advance human rights for all
and promote equality, development and peace. The
purpose of the forum was to raise women's
awareness of ovarian cancer and bring to their
attention complementary medicines. The afternoon
was packed with a diverse group of 7 speakers
including Dr Sue Valmadre, the present Fellow at the
Gynaecological Cancer Centre, speaking on ovarian
cancer. Those who attended were both informed and
entertained by the speakers. A $1,000 cheque was
presented to Dr Valmadre for the GO Fund's research.



Ellen Barlow is the newest member of the
Research Team at the Gynaecological
Cancer Centre.

A passion for research has drawn Ellen, a nurse at the
Centre, into a new position with an exciting focus. She 
is comparing the results from all forms of treatment for
cervical cancer, "so that we can give better information 

to patients about
what to expect
following treatment."

Up until now,
research has been
done elsewhere in
the world, but with
contradictory results
for different
treatment methods.
Under Professor
Hacker’s guidance,
Ellen is conducting
surveys and research
on a larger number
of patients to obtain
a clearer picture.

After spending many years in oncology, Ellen joined the
team at the Gynaecological Cancer Centre four years ago.
"I had worked in head and neck oncology at the Prince of
Wales, but wanted to extend my knowledge in women’s
health, so I joined this team." Ellen initially worked in the
Ward for two years, then in the Outpatient Clinic. She is
still the clinic nurse two days a week.

Ellen is completing her Masters in Nursing, specialising 
in women’s health at the University of New England.
"Research is a large component of the Masters and I’m
enjoying that. It’s intellectually stimulating and hard
work. I am doing research work at the Centre two days a
week, assisting Registrars, Fellows and overseas visitors.
For Professor Hacker I conduct literature searches, and
literature and chart reviews. It is helping me to develop
my computer skills as well."

Ellen is particularly excited about the research on cervical
cancer patients. She enjoys working with such a
specialised team, whom she describes as warm, caring and
skilled. The Centre is very patient-focussed, a unique
concept and one which visiting doctors from overseas are
keen to emulate.

Ellen is hoping to be part of this team for many years to
come. "It’s the best place to work," she says.

A nurse with a passion

Ellen Barlow, Clinical Nurse Specialist in 
Research at the Gynaecological Cancer Centre

Pam, a nine-year survivor from ovarian
cancer, describes how she went in for a
routine hysterectomy and was found to
have ovarian cancer.

Pam Riley is quite matter-of-fact about her six-monthly
checkups at the Gynaecological Cancer Centre. She feels
quite confident in the hands of the doctors at the Royal
Hospital for Women who have been monitoring her
health for the past nine years.

Initially, Pam went into hospital for what was meant to 
be a routine hysterectomy by her gynaecologist. She had
suffered a prolapse and it was thought that the prolapse
was the cause of some slight bleeding. Although Pam had
no other symptoms, the gynaecologist discovered large
tumours on both her ovaries. So instead of just having a
hysterectomy, her ovaries were also removed. "There were
surprises all around," said Pam.

A month later Pam was referred to a doctor at St George
Hospital, who immediately referred her on to the
Gynaecological Cancer Centre at the Royal (which was
then at Paddington). The doctors at the Royal decided to
do further exploratory surgery to see if there were any
other tumours. Although her CA125 was down to 
normal, they did find more tumours which were
completely removed.

"I was lucky," said Pam, "that I was referred to specialists

who decided to explore
further. I’m sure that is the
reason why I am still here
today. In my case, the
CA125 didn’t pick up the
extra tumours."

Following the first
operation, Pam had six
chemotherapy treatments
which put her in bed for
three days after each
treatment. "My white cell and platelet count went down
so far, they had to spread the treatments further apart."

Pam was working at TAFE full time doing desktop
publishing. The chemo made her so sick that she had to
give up working for seven months. "My son was a great
help. He was living at home at the time and he drove me
to medical appointments and the hospital and provided
my meals. As my health improved, I did the gardening.
It’s great to watch things grow and flower."

Apart from getting Ross River Fever in 1999 and having a
minor operation in 2000, Pam has felt well ever since and
has had no recurrence of her cancer. "I’m really glad I was
referred on to the Royal. It’s the best place to be," she said. 

Pam is now looking after both her own garden and that 
of her son.

Surprises all around

Pam Riley



My gift towards finding a cure for gynaecological cancer Date

Title First Name Surname

Address

State Postcode Tel (h) (w)

Email Fax

My personal reason for donating:

$500   $100   $50   Other $ 

Cheque/Money order attached OR

Please charge my  Visa   Mastercard   Bankcard   Amex

Card No 

Name of Card Holder Expiry Date Signature

Thank you for your support! Donations to the GO Fund are tax deductible. A receipt will be mailed.

Ongoing Support
Please charge $
monthly to my credit card 
until I advise otherwise.
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In February 2004, Professor Neville Hacker
was invited by the World Health
Organisation (WHO) to be part of an

international Task Force of about 35 individuals,
to develop a strategy to deal with the problem of
cervical cancer in the developing world. 

Cervical Cancer is the commonest cause of death from
cancer in women in the developing world, significantly
exceeding its nearest rival, breast cancer. With malaria and
other infectious diseases now under reasonable control,
the WHO is now able to focus more of its attention on
cancer, and hence this Task Force was assembled.

It includes experts on all aspects of the problem,
including epidemiologists, health economists,
pathologists, radiation oncologists and gynaecological
oncologists. Professor Hacker said that the reason cervical
cancer is so prevalent in developing countries is that they
have no effective screening programs.

"We are fortunate in this country that we have a National
Cervical Cancer Screening Program, which encourages
every woman to have a Pap smear every 2 years." In spite
of this, there are still about 750 new cases of cervical
cancer each year in Australia, and about 300 deaths 
from the disease. 

Professor Hacker said that other problems in the developing
world included lack of modern radiation equipment in
many countries, lack of trained radiation oncologists, and
lack of skilled gynaecological cancer surgeons.

The Task Force will have a final meeting in February 2005,
and it is hoped that some strategies will be developed to
help overcome the problem. "It eventually comes down to
governments being convinced of the need to channel

scarce resources into tackling the problem of cervical
cancer," Professor Hacker said.

World Health Organisation requests
input on cervical cancer strategies

Professor Vic Levin (left) from the Atomic Energy Agency,
with Professor Hacker outside the Headquarters of the

World Health Organisation in Geneva

THANKYOU

The dedication and care shown to Shirley and her family
by the doctors, nurses and staff at the Royal Hospital for
Women can only be described as outstanding. My family
and I would like to thank you for taking care of her
during a time of great concern for all of us. Thank you.

Ken & Shirley Ryan and family




